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1 Insolvencies in Western Europe in 2012 

 – Facts and figures 
 
1.1 Introduction – What is the aim of this 

study 

 
The economic situation in Western Europe – 
whether in the eurozone or elsewhere in the Eu-
ropean Union – remains precarious. The govern-
mental, sovereign debt and banking crisis, which 
is now in its fifth year, has certainly not been re-
solved. On the contrary, because of the slowness 
and half-heartedness with which agreements are 
reached and action is taken within the EU and the 
euro area, the crisis of budgets, banks and the 
currency is impacting more and more visibly on 
the real economy, manufacturing and service out-
put, and the supply of public needs. The signs are 
plain to see in the rapidly rising (youth) unem-
ployment figures.  
 
The Creditreform Economic Research Unit has 
neither the resources nor the space here to un-
cover and assess the many different aspects of 
the problems underlying the European crisis or to 
suggest solutions for them. This survey presents a 
picture of corporate stability in respect of insol-
vency and the threat of insolvency. Especially for 
SME exporters with no production sites or sales 
bases of their own outside Germany's borders, 
awareness of the risks involved in cooperating 
with companies in other European countries is 
crucially important.  
 
The 27 member states of the European Economic 
Area form the largest single market in the world. 
Two-thirds of all EU trade is between member 
states. So developments in insolvency in neigh-
bouring countries are of major significance, partic-
ularly for German companies. After all, German 
exports to EU countries in 2012 were worth more 
than € 600 billion.  
 

gggg 

Insolvency figures for  

practitioners 
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The insolvency figures for Europe reported here 
are an indicator of the economic situation in the 
various countries. However, they also hold up a 
mirror to the risk of exporting there.  
 
1.2 Developments in the individual  

countries in 2011/12  

 
In 2012, the number of corporate insolvencies in 
Western Europe rose year-on-year by 2.6 percent: 
in 2011, local courts had accepted around 
173,000 insolvency applications; last year the total 
was around 178,000. The figures also include 
non-EU members Norway and Switzerland, so the 
table below covers the entire geographical area of 
Western Europe.  
 
Tab. 1: Corporate insolvencies in Western Europe 

 

gggg 2012 2011 2010 2009 2008 Change 

2011/12 
in percent 

Austria 6,266 6,194 6,657 7,076 6,500 + 1.2 

Belgium 10,587 10,224 9,570 9,382 8,476 + 3.6 

Denmark 5,456 5,468 6,461 5,710 3,709 - 0.2 

Finland 2,956 2,944 2,864 3,275 2,612 + 0.4 

France 48,340 49,506 51,060 53,547 49,723 - 2.4 

Germany 28,720 30,120 32,060 32,930 29,580 - 4.6 

Greece 415 445 355 355 359 - 6.7 

Ireland 1,684 1,638 1,525 1,406 773 + 2.8 

Italy 12,311 10,844 10,089 8,354 6,498 + 13.5 

Luxembourg 1,033 961 918 698 590 + 7.5 

Netherlands 7,373 6,176 7,211 8,040 4,635 + 19.4 

Norway 3,814 4,355 4,435 5,013 3,637 - 12.4 

Portugal 8,605 6,077 5,144 4,450 3,267 + 41.6 

Spain 7,799 5,910 4,845 4,984 2,528 + 32.0 

Sweden 7,737 7,229 7,546 7,892 6,298 + 7.0 

Switzerland 6,841 6,661 6,255 5,215 4,222 + 2.7 

UK 17,748 18,467 17,468 19,908 16,268 - 3.9 

Total 177,685 173,219 174,463 178,235 149,675 + 2.6 

 
 
 
 
 

Exporting goods –  

importing bad debts? 
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It is a fact that the European countries which have 
been hardest hit by sovereign debt and economic 
crises are also the ones that registered the sharp-
est rise in the number of insolvencies in 2012. 
Portugal, Spain and Italy – three of the GIIPS 
countries – have big national debts (as a percent-
age of GDP), negative budget balances and cur-
rent account deficits. While the surges in crisis 
country insolvency figures ranged from 13.5 per-
cent in Italy through 32.0 percent in Spain to 41.6 
percent in Portugal, the year-on-year upturn in 
insolvency in Ireland was only a moderate 2.8 
percent in 2012. Greece posted a surprising cor-
porate insolvency figure: at 415, the number of 
failed companies in 2012 was actually 6.7 percent 
lower than in 2011 (455 companies). But when 
considering the comparatively small number of 
insolvent Greek businesses, it is important to re-
member that the figure includes only companies 
that were actually registered insolvent. 721 more 
businesses had insolvency applications pending 
(prior year 882 companies). In Greece – as in 
Spain – insolvencies make up only a fraction of 
liquidations. According to the German Chamber of 
Foreign Trade in Athens, a total of 69,000 enter-
prises ceased trading in 2012.  
 
In Spain, where the number of corporate insolven-
cies has increased nine-fold in the last six years, 
developments in the thinning corporate landscape 
are defined not only by official insolvencies (7,799 
in 2012) but also by liquidations. In the years 
since 2007, around 210,000 companies have 
folded. The total number of businesses registered 
in the country – the vast majority of them SMEs 
(97 percent) – has decreased from 1.4 million to 
1.2 million. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Liquidation instead of in-

solvency 
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In Ireland, on the other hand, the moderate devel-
opment of a 2.8 percent increase in corporate in-
solvencies may actually be due to the improve-
ments achieved in unit labour costs, for example, 
as well as in national debt.  
 
Fig. 1: Development of corporate insolvencies in Western 

Europe 2012 

 

 
Conspicuous among the countries that registered 
a double-digit surge in corporate insolvency is the 
Netherlands, where the number of insolvencies 
increased by 19.4 percent – from 6,176 in 2011 to 
7,373 in 2012. After the crisis-fuelled jump to 
8,040 in 2009 – which was almost twice the prior-
year figure – 2010 and 2011 saw the situation 
ease off with insolvency totals of 7,211 and 6,176 
respectively. Nevertheless, the Dutch insolvency 
figure is a warning sign. It corroborates the view 
that infection is not confined to the peripheral 
countries of Southern Europe but also impacts on 
healthy core countries. The pattern is familiar: fall-
ing property prices have weakened the economy 
and pushed up the number of bankruptcies. The 
Dutch economy was previously driven by house 
prices (and unit labour costs); now we are seeing 

Netherlands infected? 
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an adjustment that could take years to complete 
and will ensure that insolvency figures are unlikely 
to come down in the near future.  
Alone among the Scandinavian countries, Sweden 
registered a sharp increase in insolvency: corpo-
rate failures rose by 7.0 percent to 7,737.  
 
However, there are also positive developments. 
Not only Germany, with around five percent fewer 
insolvencies in 2012 (2012: 28,720; 2011: 
30,120), but also France (minus 2.4 percent) and 
the United Kingdom (minus 3.9 percent) are doing 
well in terms of corporate stability. The best per-
former in the survey is non-EU member Norway, 
with a 12.4 percent downturn in corporate failures 
to 3,814. Since peaking at 5,013 in 2009 in the 
wake of the general debt crisis, the number of 
corporate insolvencies in the country has steadily 
improved.  
 
Fig. 2: Distribution of corporate insolvencies in  

 Western Europe 2012 
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Corporate insolvency in Europe is dominated by 
the figures in France (more than 48,000 insolven-
cies), Germany (around 29,000), the United King-
dom (17,750) and Italy (12,300). 
 
1.3 Relative incidence of insolvency  

 
The cake diagram of insolvency ratios in the indi-
vidual countries of Western Europe shows how 
blunt the sword of insolvency law is, especially in 
the countries in crisis. Greece registered only five 
insolvencies for every 10,000 companies, Spain 
noted 24 insolvency applications and Italy 27. Por-
tugal (81 insolvencies per 10,000 companies) and 
Ireland (85 insolvencies per 10,000 companies) 
are more in the middle ground of the corporate 
landscape. The highest relative incidence of insol-
vency is found in stable countries, from Switzer-
land (121 insolvencies per 10,000 companies) to 
Luxembourg (339 insolvencies per 10,000 com-
panies). The average incidence across Europe is 
70 insolvencies per 10,000 companies. But the 
insolvency incidence indicator does more than just 
show that countries whose companies are poorly 
financed register relatively few insolvencies – a 
point we will look at again later – it also shows that 
those countries have considerably larger numbers 
of enterprises. The sectoral make-up of a national 
stock of companies – e.g. the percentage of small 
businesses in the consumer service and com-
merce sector – plays a role here; so do registra-
tion requirements. The number of enterprises op-
erating in Germany (around 3.2 million compa-
nies) is the same as in Spain. Italy has around 4.5 
million enterprises, Luxembourg only just over 
30,000.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Lots of companies –  

few proceedings 
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Tab. 2: Insolvency ratios in the individual Western European 

 countries in 2012 

 

gggg Insolvencies per 10,000 
companies 

Greece     5 

Spain   24 

Italy   27 

Sweden   73 

UK   77 

Norway   78 

Portugal   81 

Ireland   85 

Netherlands   85 

Germany   89 

France   92 

Finland   93 

Switzerland 121 

Belgium 138 

Austria 154 

Denmark 182 

Luxembourg 339 

Average 70 

Source: National statistics offices 

 
 
1.4 Insolvency in the economic sectors 

 
Further information about the structure of insol-
vency across Europe is furnished by the break-
down of insolvency by business sector. More than 
two-thirds of corporate insolvencies in Western 
Europe occur in commerce and services. Com-
merce (wholesale/retail plus hotels and catering 
businesses) accounts for 30.4 percent, the service 
sector for 38.2 percent. Another fifth of insolvency 
is registered in construction (20.8 percent), a tenth 
(10.5 percent) in manufacturing. While construc-
tion's contribution edged down in 2012 – from 
21.4 to 20.8 percent – and that of commerce was 
moderately stable – at 30.4 after 31.2 percent – 
the service sector increased its share from 36.9 to 
38.2 percent. 
 

Tertiary sector accounts 

for lion's share  
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Fig. 3: Contribution of the key economic sectors to overall  

 insolvency in Western Europe in 2011 

*) including hotels and catering 

 
The shares of key economic sectors differed con-
siderably from one country to another. Manufac-
turing, for example, which is generally a stable 
sector, accounted for a particularly high percent-
age of insolvencies in Portugal (23.5 percent), 
Italy (22.7 percent) and Spain (19.4 percent). It 
should be added here that the firms going broke 
tend not to be industrial companies but small-
scale craft businesses. The construction sector in 
Spain, at 31.5 percent, accounts for far more in-
solvencies than it does elsewhere in Europe, 
which is not really surprising, given the overcapac-
ity in the wake of the Spanish property crisis. 
Failed construction companies also figure promi-
nently in France (26.4 percent), Finland (25.7 per-
cent) and Ireland (24.6 percent). Commerce, one 
of the biggest contributors to insolvency Europe-
wide (30 percent), is an especially high-risk sector 
in Belgium (45.6 percent), France (39.2 percent), 
Portugal (38.4 percent) and Norway (38.3 per-
cent).  
 

Spain's property crisis 

continues 

Manufactoring
10.5%

Construction
20.8%

Commerce *)
30.4%

Services
38.2%
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Service providers accounted for particularly large 
shares of insolvency in Luxembourg (62.4 per-
cent), Germany (57.0 percent) and Denmark (56.5 
percent). There and in the next three countries – 
Sweden (54.0 percent), Austria (48.7 percent) and 
Switzerland (48.3 percent) – high service-sector 
insolvency can be seen to go hand in hand with a 
highly developed and, in many cases, stable 
economy.  
 
Tab. 3: Insolvencies in the key economic sectors in 2012 

 

gggg Manu-

facturing 

Con-

struction 

Com-

merce *) 

Services 

Austria   5.6 14.8 30.9 48.7 

Belgium   6.8 17.9 45.6 29.7 

Denmark   8.6 13.8 21.1 56.5 

Finland 13.2 25.7 24.3 36.8 

France   7.4 26.4 39.2 27.1 

Germany   8.2 14.4 20.4 57.0 

Ireland   9.5 24.6 26.3 39.6 

Italy 22.7 21.2 33.0 23.1 

Luxembourg   1.4   6.7 29.5 62.4 

Netherlands 12.8 15.3 28.9 42.9 

Norway   6.8 20.9 38.3 34.0 

Portugal 23.5 18.7 38.4 19.4 

Spain 19.4 31.5 18.6 30.5 

Sweden   8.0 16.0 22.0 54.0 

Switzerland   8.1 22.4 21.2 48.3 

UK 10.6 21.6 23.8 44.0 

*) including hotels and catering, figures in percent 

 
Overall, due to the sheer number of businesses in 
existence, the service sector is relatively less 
prone to insolvency than other sectors. Of every 
10,000 firms, 52 end up insolvent. Next in the in-
solvency ratio table is manufacturing (63 insolven-
cies per 10,000 companies), followed by com-
merce (90 insolvencies per 10,000 companies). 
The worst affected sector is construction, with 107 
failures for every 10,000 companies. Unfortunate-
ly, no business sector insolvency figures are 
available for Greece. It can be assumed, however, 

Services feature promi-

nently in developed econ-

omies  
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that manufacturing will account for an above-
average number of insolvencies there as well.  
 
 
2 Financial situation and liquidity of  

European companies 
 
Debts form the crucial issue of the financial crisis. 
From the debts assumed by governments and 
banks to those run up by companies and con-
sumers, (over)indebtedness is a defining factor of 
current economic life. For all institutions, for busi-
ness enterprises and private individuals, the issue 
of insolvency proceedings that permit liquidation 
or restructuring is in the air. In the debate on ways 
out of the crisis, there is a great deal of talk of an 
insolvency law for governments and banks that 
permits settlement or restructuring. It would be 
helpful, however, if Europe had a single insolven-
cy law for companies and private individuals. Its 
absence has already been mentioned in this anal-
ysis in connection with the collection of insolvency 
figures. Analysing corporate finance in Europe, 
gathering statistics on earnings, equity, borrowing 
and payment history as a key element of working 
capital management helps to identify the reasons 
for insolvency in Europe.  
 
2.1 EBIT margin – revenues and earnings in  

Western Europe 

 
The EBIT margin is an initial indication. It shows 
the ratio of pre-tax earnings to revenues. Analyses 
were performed on the balance sheets of nearly 
three million Western European companies.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

gggg 

Debts and no rules 
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Tab. 4: EBIT margin (in %) in 2011 for Western European  

companies *) 

 

gggg Negative 28.0 (27.4) 

 Up to 5 % 24.3 (24.7) 

 Up to 10 % 15.9 (16.2) 

 Up to 25 % 16.8 (16.9) 

 More than 25 % 15.0 (14.8) 

*) Figures in percent, ( ) = 2010; Source: Creditreform Database,  
own calculations 

 
In many European countries – including Germany 
– financial statements are often not published until 
the end of the fiscal year, so not enough external 
accounting documents were available to furnish 
the relevant figures for the insolvency year 2012. 
Nevertheless, the key indicators for 2011 show 
the developments that led to the crisis which then 
made itself felt in 2012.  
 
The total number of companies with a negative 
EBIT margin, i.e. no earnings to set against reve-
nues, edged up by 0.6 percentage points, from 
27.4 to 28.0 percent. Poor earnings are also regis-
tered by the classes up to five percent (2011: 24.3 
percent; 2010: 24.7 percent) and up to ten percent 
(2011: 15.9 percent; 2010: 16.2 percent). Another 
minor upturn was seen in the number of busi-
nesses with an EBIT margin of over 25 percent. 
15.0 percent of European companies are in that 
vigorous earnings position, up from 14.8 percent 
last year.  
 
Overall, the EBIT margin figures show little 
change. However, only around ten percent of 
company balance sheets were examined. What is 
more, only fairly large companies are normally 
required to publish financial statements under na-
tional laws. Nevertheless, it should be noted that a 
quarter of companies are making no profit and are 
thus acutely at risk of insolvency.  
 
 
 
 

A quarter of companies 

with no earnings  
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2.2 Equity ratios 

 
Any entity unable to finance operations from reve-
nues and profits at least needs a good equity ratio 
to stay in the market – if only for the time being. In 
the balance sheet analyses, any company with an 
equity ratio below ten percent – and thus a bor-
rowing requirement of over 90 percent – was con-
sidered to be on the wrong side of the crisis vul-
nerability threshold.  
 
Across all the Western European countries evalu-
ated, the average proportion of undercapitalized 
companies with an equity ratio below ten percent 
is 24.7 percent. This is an improvement on 2010, 
when the figure was 25.9 percent. Analysis shows 
that the countries with a smaller proportion of low 
equity companies are generally those with a posi-
tive development in the field of insolvency. Only 
Finland (20.1 percent with an equity ratio below 
ten percent), Belgium (22.5 percent) and the 
Netherlands (24.2 percent) experienced an in-
crease in insolvency – and then only a moderate 
one (with the exception of the Netherlands, where 
corporate insolvency jumped by 19.4 percent).  
 
Conversely, the seven Western European coun-
tries that have a higher than average proportion of 
low equity companies are – with one exception – 
among those with the sharpest increases in insol-
vency. Only the United Kingdom (27.9 percent 
with an equity ratio below ten percent) has a mod-
erately recessive insolvency figure, down by 3.9 
percent. The high-risk periphery countries – from 
Portugal and Spain to Ireland and Italy – have cor-
respondingly weak equity profiles.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Focus on equity  
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A company that is unable to finance its operations 
from profits or equity is reliant on credit from the 
bank. But the limit of that credit as well as the 
terms and collateral requirements imposed de-
pend crucially on the company's equity ratio.  
 
2.3 Excursus: Not enough credit facilities? 

 
Where capital resources are weak, SME financing 
is clearly a problem, especially in crisis countries. 
According to a survey by the ECB, more than 35 
percent of Greek SMEs, around a quarter of 
Spanish and Irish, over 20 percent of Portuguese 
and 17 percent of Italian SMEs report that financ-
ing is their most pressing problem (Germany: sig-
nificantly less than ten percent). In 2012, the 
banks in the EU started to reduce the volume of 
their lending. And that process continues: the total 
credit volume this spring was around € 30 billion 
lower than at the same time last year. Here as 
well, the development is less marked in Northern 
European countries such as Germany, Nether-
lands or Austria than in the GIIPS countries on 
Europe's southern periphery. While credit volume 
increased moderately in the North (plus 1.1 per-
cent), in the South it shrank by 7.6 percent. 
 
The diminishing volume of bank lending is blamed 
in many quarters on weak demand. Of course, 
slow economic activity, slack demand and low in-
vestment are partly responsible for the fact that 
not much credit is being extended to SMEs in 
Spain or Greece. It should be noted, however, that 
Southern European banks have significantly 
raised their standards since mid-2012, thus re-
stricting supply.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

No liquidity glut for SMEs 
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In fact, though, credit has been dwindling general-
ly since the outbreak of the crisis in 2007/08: in 
2008, credit extended to business companies to-
talled € 5.9 trillion; in 2012, the figure had fallen to 
€ 5.6 trillion. Even though the volume of limited 
bonds increased from € 2.2 trillion in 2008 to € 3.4 
trillion in 2012, bond issues are not a financing 
option for the majority of SMEs.  
 
Banks are an SME's only source of credit. By 
providing banks with funds almost for free, the 
ECB has done what it can. But when businesses 
in Southern Europe are required to pay nearly five 
percent, while those in the stable North pay only 
two percent, all the problems of a central mone-
tary policy for Europe are again drawn into focus. 
Even though the ECB has made liquidity available 
virtually gratis, the "cheap money" is not reaching 
SMEs in the crisis regions. One option now being 
considered is whether to securitize SME loans 
and either put them on the market or have them 
bought up by the ECB. The European Central 
Bank would then not only become the "lender of 
last resort" for financing the crisis countries; it 
would also become the creditor for SME financing.  
 
2.4 Collection periods 

 
But banks are not alone in fearing that receivables 
may not be recoverable. Exporters also press for 
payment for their goods and services. The table 
below shows total collection periods – i.e. agreed 
payment term plus any further delay – in days. 
The figures are median – not average – values 
and are based on balance sheet analysis, not on 
surveys.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ECB to buy corporate 

bonds? 
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Germany has the best profile with a mean of 26 
debt days. The next seven places, with collection 
periods up to 38 days, are occupied by Northern 
European countries that – with the exception of 
Finland and Austria – are not in the eurozone. Ire-
land, with 49 days, still performs better than the 
European mean (54 days) whereas the Nether-
lands, with 72 debt days, is clustered with the cri-
sis countries. Greek companies, with payment 
delays of nearly five months (142 days), are the 
tail-light of Europe in terms of payment morale.  
 
Fig. 4: Collection periods in Europe (in days) 

 

 
 
3 Corporate insolvency in Central and 

Eastern Europe 
 
What has been said above to describe the situa-
tion in Western Europe applies equally – and es-
pecially – to the insolvency landscape of Central 
and Eastern Europe. Insolvency proceedings 
there are not, or only in exceptional cases, used to 
liquidate companies. Definitions of insolvency dif-

gggg 
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fer from one country to another and statistics are 
not always complete or comparable.  
 
Tab. 5: Corporate insolvencies in Central and Eastern Europe 

 

gggg 2012 2011 2010 Change 

2011/12 in % 

Bulgaria 1,285 685 700 + 87.6 

Croatia 7,000 4,878 1,501 + 43.5 

Czech Rep.  7,723 5,880 5,559 + 31.3 

Estonia 588 623 504 - 5.6 

Hungary *) 36,274 30,757 17,487 + 17.9 

Latvia 867 813 2,407 + 6.6 

Lithuania 1,354 1,302 1,496 + 4.0 

Poland 881 762 665 + 15.6 

Romania 21,974 22,650 21,692 - 3.0 

Slovakia 866 870 830 - 0.5 

Slovenia 595 675 510 - 11.9 

Total 79,407 69,895 53,351 + 13.6 

*) Bankruptcies and other liquidations 

 
The number of insolvencies in Hungary (over 
36,000) is conspicuously large. At the same time, 
classical bankruptcy proceedings were only 
opened in just over 100 cases. A 40 percent in-
crease was produced solely by compulsory liqui-
dations in the wake of an inability to pay debts. A 
similarly high volume of insolvency – in relation to 
the size of the economy – is found in Romania, 
with nearly 22,000 insolvent companies. New EU 
member Croatia also reported several times more 
corporate insolvencies in 2012 (7,000 cases) than 
in 2010 (1,501 cases). 
 
In Central and Eastern Europe, commerce and 
catering are the worst-hit sectors, together ac-
counting for nearly half of all insolvency cases 
(47.7 percent). The service sector, on the other 
hand, falls well short of the "standard" set by 
Western Europe, producing only one in five insol-
vencies (19.8 percent) across Eastern Europe. 
Construction and manufacturing make up the re-
maining third of the insolvency cake in the CEE 
countries.  

Insolvency =  

liquidation 
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Fig. 5: Contribution of the key economic sectors to overall  

 insolvency in Central and Eastern Europe in 2012 

 

*) including hotels and catering 

 
 
4 Insolvency in the USA 

 
While Eastern Europe registered a sharp rise of 
13.6 percent in corporate insolvency, the situation 
in the United States improved dramatically. In the 
wake of the financial crisis, the number of corpo-
rate insolvencies had jumped from 28,300 in 2007 
to 43,500 in 2008. Then 2009 produced a further 
increase in business filings to 60,800. But after 
that, the figures dropped year by year, ending at 
just over 40,000 in 2012.  
 
U.S. legal practice has been an inspiration in 
many respects for German consumer insolvency 
proceedings. The idea of creating a formal proce-
dural framework for clearing personal debt comes 
from Anglo-American law. Around 95 percent of 
U.S. insolvency cases are consumer bankrupt-
cies. Paralleling developments in corporate insol-
vency, the number almost doubled from 2007 – 
when the property crisis started for private home-
owners – through to 2010: an increase of over 
800,000 cases took the total to around 1.5 million. 
In 2012, U.S. courts registered 1.18 million con-
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sumer bankruptcies. The pressure on private 
households to meet consumer loan and mortgage 
payments has eased considerably. The relief is 
partially due to a renewed upturn in house prices, 
which have now again overtaken the value of the 
mortgages on real estate (between 2006 and 
2012, house prices fell by around a third). Debt 
servicing by U.S. households, which consumed 14 
percent of disposable income before the crisis, 
has fallen to 10 percent. It should be noted, how-
ever, that the interest rate rises currently being 
forecast for the USA could wipe out that relief.  
 
Tab. 6: Insolvencies in the USA  

 

gggg 2012 2011 2010 2009 2008 2007 

Total 1,221,091 1,410,653 1,593,081 1,473,675 1,117,771 850,912 

Companies      40,075      47,806      56,282      60,837      43,546   28,322 

Private individuals 1,181,016 1,362,847 1,536,799 1,412,838 1,074,225 822 590 

 
 
5 Summary 

 
In 2012, the number of corporate insolvencies in 
Western Europe rose year-on-year by 2.6 percent: 
in 2011, local courts had accepted around 
173,000 insolvency applications; last year the total 
was around 178,000. The figures also include 
non-EU members Norway and Switzerland, and 
thus cover the entire geographical area of West-
ern Europe.  
 
The most massive increases in insolvency num-
bers were in the crisis countries: from 13.5 per-
cent in Italy through 32.0 percent in Spain to 41.6 
percent in Portugal. On the other hand, Ireland 
registered only a moderate rise of 2.8 percent be-
tween 2011 and 2012. Greece posted a surprising 
corporate insolvency figure: at 415, the number of 
failed companies in 2012 was actually 6.7 percent 
lower than in 2011 (455 companies). However, in 
Greece – as in Spain – insolvencies make up only 
a fraction of all liquidations.  
 

gggg 
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Conspicuous among the countries that registered 
a double-digit surge in corporate insolvency is the 
Netherlands, where the number of insolvencies 
increased by 19.4 percent – from 6,176 in 2011 to 
7,373 in 2012.  
 
However, there are also positive developments. 
Not only Germany, with around five percent fewer 
insolvencies in 2012 (2012: 28,720; 2011: 
30,120), but also France (minus 2.4 percent) and 
the United Kingdom (minus 3.9 percent) are doing 
well in terms of corporate stability. The best per-
former in the survey is non-EU member Norway, 
with a 12.4 percent downturn in corporate failures 
to 3,814. Corporate insolvency in Europe is domi-
nated by the figures in France (more than 48,000 
insolvencies), Germany (around 29,000), the 
United Kingdom (17,750) and Italy (12,300). 
 
More than two-thirds of corporate insolvencies in 
Western Europe occur in commerce and services. 
Commerce (wholesale/retail plus hotels and cater-
ing businesses) accounts for 30.4 percent, the 
service sector for all of 38.2 percent. Another fifth 
of insolvency is registered in construction (20.8 
percent), a tenth (10.5 percent) in manufacturing. 
While construction's contribution edged down in 
2012 – from 21.4 to 20.8 percent – and that of 
commerce was moderately stable – at 30.4 after 
31.2 percent – the service sector increased its 
share from 36.9 to 38.2 percent. 
 
The total number of companies with a negative 
EBIT margin, i.e. no earnings to set against reve-
nues, edged up by 0.6 percentage points, from 
27.4 to 28.0 percent. Poor earnings are also regis-
tered by the classes up to five percent (2011: 24.3 
percent; 2010: 24.7 percent) and up to ten percent 
(2011: 15.9 percent; 2010: 16.2 percent). Another 
minor upturn was seen in the number of busi-
nesses with an EBIT margin of over 25 percent. 
15.0 percent of European companies are in that 
vigorous earnings position, up from 14.8 percent 
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last year. Overall, the EBIT margin figures show 
little change. 
 
Across all the Western European countries evalu-
ated, the average proportion of undercapitalized 
companies with an equity ratio below ten percent 
is 24.7 percent. This is an improvement on 2010, 
when the figure was 25.9 percent. Analysis shows 
that the countries with a smaller proportion of low 
equity companies are generally those with a posi-
tive development in the field of insolvency. Only 
Finland (20.1 percent with an equity ratio below 
ten percent), Belgium (22.5 percent) and the 
Netherlands (24.2 percent) experienced an in-
crease in insolvency – and then only a moderate 
one (with the exception of the Netherlands, where 
corporate insolvency jumped by 19.4 percent). 
 
Conversely, the seven Western European coun-
tries that have a higher than average proportion of 
low equity companies are – with one exception – 
among those with the sharpest increases in insol-
vency. Only the United Kingdom (27.9 percent 
with an equity ratio below ten percent) has a mod-
erately recessive insolvency figure, down by 3.9 
percent. The high-risk periphery countries – from 
Portugal and Spain to Ireland and Italy – have cor-
respondingly weak equity profiles.  
 
An important role for the liquidity of business 
companies is played by the payment conduct of 
their customers and clients. In this respect, Ger-
many has the best profile, with a mean of 26 debt 
days. The next seven places, with collection peri-
ods up to 38 days, are occupied by Northern Eu-
ropean countries that – with the exception of Fin-
land and Austria – are not in the eurozone. Ire-
land, with 49 days, still performs better than the 
European mean (54 days) whereas the Nether-
lands, with 72 debt days, is clustered with the cri-
sis countries. Greek companies, with payment 
delays of nearly five months (142 days), are the 
tail-light of Europe in terms of payment conduct. 
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Eastern Europe has registered a marked increase 
of 13.6 percent in the number of corporate insol-
vencies. The country with the highest number of 
failed companies in Eastern Europe is Hungary, 
with a total of 36,274 (plus 17.9 percent). In sec-
ond place, with 21,974, comes Romania, but there 
the figure actually represents a year-on-year de-
cline of three percent. The Czech Republic regis-
tered 7,723 insolvencies (plus 31.3 percent) while 
new EU member Croatia reported 7,000 company 
collapses in 2012, a rise of 43.5 percent com-
pared with the year before. Poland, a country with 
considerable economic weight, had only a rela-
tively low number of failed businesses: 881 alto-
gether, corresponding to an increase of 15.6 per-
cent.  
 
In Central and Eastern Europe, too, commerce 
and catering are the worst-hit sectors, together 
accounting for nearly half of all insolvency cases 
(47.7 percent). The service sector, on the other 
hand, falls well short of the "standard" set by 
Western Europe, producing only one in five insol-
vencies (19.8 percent). The remaining third of the 
insolvency volume in the CEE countries compris-
es construction and manufacturing.  
 
 
The situation in the United States, on the other 
hand, has improved significantly. In the wake of 
the financial crisis, the number of corporate insol-
vencies had jumped from 28,300 in 2007 to 
43,500 in 2008. Then 2009 produced a further 
increase in business filings to 60,800. But after 
that, the figures dropped year by year, ending at 
just over 40,000 in 2012. 
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